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ITEM CA14

CABINET MEETING - 20 MARCH 2007

FIRE AUTHORITY INTEGRATED RISK MANAGEMENT 

ACTION PLAN 2007/08

Report by the Director for Community Safety & Chief Fire Officer

Introduction

1. This report details progress on the implementation of projects constituting the fire authority’s Integrated Risk Management Plan (IRMP) Action Plan 2006-07 and feedback on the consultation process for the IRMP Action Plan 2007-08.

2. The IRMP Action Plan 2006-07 was approved by the Cabinet (Fire Authority) on 7 March 2006 and consisted of six projects designed to implement elements of the Integrated Risk Management strategy.  Each project has a defined plan and a series of milestones against which its progress may be assessed.  The Service, through the Project Implementation Group, monitors performance and progress and reports quarterly to the Cabinet and Scrutiny Members for Community Safety.

3. Proposals for the Fire Authority’s fourth IRMP Action Plan were presented under the delegated powers to the Cabinet member on 9 November 2006 and approved for public consultation.  The consultation process lasted 12 weeks and concluded on 9 February 2007.  This report provides a summary of feedback received through that process and consequently recommends amendments to the final plan.

Background

4. The options submitted for inclusion in the Action Plan for 2007-08 have been determined by the professional judgment of the Service Delivery Management team, approved by the Strategic Management Team and subjected to a ‘risk analysis’ process based on the standard advocated by the Institute of Risk Management.  The risk management standard provides a quantified assessment of the risk to all stakeholders and will enable informed and effective decision-making.

5. The ‘options’ approved by the Cabinet have been published and offered for appropriate internal and external consultation.  The consultation process adhered to the principles advocated by central government guidance. 

6. Each project quantifies the resources required for implementation, the desired outcome and the relevant performance indicators.

7. The Project Implementation Group monitors progress, led by the Service Delivery Manager.  The SDM provides formal, quarterly reports to the Service’s Strategic Management Team and Cabinet Member.  The Project Implementation Group specifically monitors:
(a) budget variances;

(b) progress against milestones; and

(c) amendments to the Plan.

8. The report is published as ‘Notes of the Project Implementation Group Meeting’ and are available to all staff via the Service intranet.

9. Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue Authority published its first strategic IRMP in April 2004, providing the strategic direction for the next three to five years.  A new 5-year document will be produced in 2008-09.

10. A review of the Action Plan and projects for 2006/7 is attached at Annex 1 to this report.
Projects for IRMP Action Plan 2007-08

11. The following items summarise the projects proposed for inclusion in the IRMP Action Plan for the fiscal year 2007-08.

12. Plans will be brought to Cabinet together with the projected budget implications.  Any short term opportunities that will provide improved service delivery provision with no impact on budgets will be discussed with the Cabinet Member and enacted following consultation with the relevant bodies.

(a) Arson Reduction in Oxfordshire and Thames Valley
· Coordinating the needs for Oxfordshire for the joint funded arson reduction officer who will be employed to work across the Thames Valley.

· Arson hot spots will be identified across the county and arson mapping will be produced to pin pint specific areas of risk.

· Investigations to secure and improve the reporting mechanisms for the removal of abandoned vehicles and rubbish across the City and District Councils thereby removing potential ‘fuel’ sources which will make neighbourhoods cleaner and safer.

· An educational and information programme of Arson reduction in our schools will be produced to reduce the risks of deliberate fires.

· An information package will be produced to provide Arson reduction information to businesses and commerce in Oxfordshire.

(b) Review of Fire Investigation within the Thames valley

· A review to consider better ways of working for fire investigation with our neighbouring Fire and Rescue Services and Thames Valley Police across the Thames Valley to include collaboration on fire investigation training for Junior Managers and Forensic and Electrical training for all Fire Investigation Officers.

(c) Review of Heritage Risks – 

· To identify and analyse heritage sites of historical importance in the county to reduce the risks of fire.

· To provide appropriate site specific risk information for operational fire crews.

· To assist occupiers in providing effective salvage plans to reduce damage to protected buildings.

(d) Mobile Environmental Agency vehicle
· To liaise with the Environment Agency for the specific equipment and stocks required to tackle a large scale spillage either on the highway or watercourses.

· To ascertain the best possible location of the bulk storage unit and equipment for this enhanced resilience.

· To identify the resources, crewing and mobilising arrangements to deliver the equipment to the scene of operations.

(e) Review of the Community fire safety function – 

· Review the Community Fire Safety (CFS) function and customer focus to include the Brigade 10 year 365 Alive programme.

· Ensure that all policies are reviewed, updated and developed.

· Review the administration arrangements – reporting, databases, and evaluation and audit procedures.

· Review the roles and responsibilities of all CFS staff.

· Review the ‘toolboxes’ and information for all fire stations.

· Review and develop the education programme for schools at all Key stages.

· Review and develop the education programmes available for minority ethnic groups.

· Review the Junior Citizens programme including identifying a new site within the next 12 months.

· Review the current ‘Chip pan’ unit and identify and cost any future potential vehicles.

(f) Review of the second fire appliance availability at Faringdon 
· Review the current fire cover arrangements utilising the Fire Service Emergency Cover (FSEC) model software for the Vale of the White Horse – particularly in the Faringdon and Wantage areas. This will enable the development of a medium to long term strategy for the deployment of resources to reduce the identified risks to the community.
· Review the current establishment, current and future availability of personnel at Faringdon.

· Review the current establishment and current and future availability of personnel at Wantage.

· Provide a report on the outcomes with recommendations.

Consultation Activities for the IRMP Action Plan 2007/08

13. The Fire and Rescue Service has undertaken an extensive consultation exercise designed to inform both the community and its employees of the project proposals and invite comment.  The consultation was undertaken over a twelve-week period and concluded on 9th February 2007. The consultation process involved the publication and distribution of 600 hard copies of the consultation document, plus where available an electronic version sent via email to a wide range of community stakeholders including personal letters to the six Oxfordshire Members of Parliament.

14. The documents were also available in Libraries and other public buildings and on the County Council’s website and internal Intranet, incorporating an on-line response facility. The process and feedback to the consultation was invited on either a response form or letter via a ‘Freepost’ mailbox, by email to a specific ‘mailbox’ or by telephone to the IRMP Team. 

15. The Citizens Panel forum was used and a dedicated questionnaire was sent to over 3000 members of the communities within Oxfordshire.

16. The results of the consultation exercise and Citizens panel were very positive and are outlined under each response, which is attached at Annex 2 to this report.

17. In addition a Direction of Travel forum is held twice a year which provides an opportunity to gauge the views and thoughts of stakeholders and businesses in the direction that the Fire & Rescue Service is taking. The forum was held at Fire Service Headquarters on the 10 January 2007 where a presentation was given on the projects for the IRMP 2007/08 and the feedback from the stakeholders was positive in the way that the Service is progressing. 

18. The public consultation process generated no responses via email, one by freepost, 15 comments were received via the on-line response option and two responses were made by letter. Of the 18 responses, some made observations or recommendations for inclusion. Of these some, whilst valuable, were not relevant to the IRMP process. 

Financial and Staff Implications

19. Financial implications – The Thames Valley Arson Reduction Officer will be a part funded post between Oxfordshire, Royal Berkshire and Buckinghamshire Fire and Rescue Services and Thames Valley Police.  The cost to each service will be £12,000.  Other projects are considered to be achievable within budget provision.

Staff implications – will be contained within existing resources to implement these projects.

RECOMMENDATIONS
20. The Cabinet is RECOMMENDED to:

(a) note the progress that has been made in implementing the IRMP Action Plan 2006-07; and

(b) subject to any amendments which the Cabinet may consider appropriate, to ask the Director for Community Safety and Chief Fire Officer to liaise with the Leader and Cabinet Member for Community Safety to publish the Fire Authority’s IRMP Action Plan 2007-08 for implementation from 1 April 2007.

JOHN PARRY

Director for Community Safety & Chief Fire Officer

Background Papers:
Nil.

Contact Officers:
Mike Smyth, Deputy Chief Fire Officer, Tel: 01865-855206; Martin Crapper, Area Manager, Tel: 01865-258401.

March 2007

ANNEX 1
Review of IRMP projects 2006/07

Project 1
To undertake a full fire cover review for Oxfordshire using the Fire Service Emergency cover (FSEC) computer model software

The Project has been completed and paper submitted to Scrutiny on 4 December 2006. The base document will be used for any future provision of fire cover. 

Project 2 

Introduce a risk-based approach to managing Fire Safety 

The Project has been completed in time for the new Fire Safety legislation enacted on the 1 October 2006 

Project 3
Introduction of a Small Appliance Capability in Oxfordshire
The review has been completed and there is no evidence to support any small appliance provision based on access requirements or specialist fire fighting equipment provision.

Project 4 
Review of Duty Systems for Day duty staff
The review has been completed and a new duty system has been proposed.  The paper has been submitted to the representative bodies and awaiting any comments prior to moving to an implementation stage within 2007. A copy of the report is available on request.
Project 5 

The Review of Roles and Appliance Provision at Kidlington Fire Station
The report has been completed and has been submitted to SMT, some extra considerations have been made which will be embedded into the 2007/08 IRMP Action plan.  Prior to any implementation full consultation with the stakeholders and residents of Kidlington will be undertaken.
Project 6

The Introduction of a Realigned Structure in Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue Service

The Realignment has been implemented across the Service and a 12 month review is planned in 2007. 

Further detail is provided in the latest notes of the Project Implementation Group meeting in February 2007 which is available on the Intranet or available on request.

ANNEX 2

Response to Consultative Citizens Panel

Below is a summary of responses to comments/suggestions from the consultation and OFRS management response to them.

Project 1

Arson reduction – This project will look to address the issue of arson in the county through education and prevention schemes.

Summary of responses

Using the analysis from the Oxfordshire Citizens panel, 3000 people were asked to score their thoughts of importance on a sliding scale of 1–10 for each specific project.

The average results for this project were 7.75 out of 10 in order of importance.   

The Citizens Panel responses indicated that 63% of the public who completed the questionnaire considered that we are looking at the right things to reduce arson within the county.  4% thought we were not and 33% did not know or provided no answer.

Some of the comments made are outlined below:

· 5% stated we should deal with the offender and provide harsher sentences

· 4% stated we should provide more education about fire safety

· 1% stated we should remove abandoned vehicles

All 15 on-line responses and the freepost response were positive and considered the project to be issues that we should address.

The specific comments were as follows:

· Reduce arson in schools and link in with the Police to improve security

· Fit sprinklers in schools to stop the fire spreading if someone sets fire to them so that the schools and communities do not suffer afterwards

· Earlier detection in schools

· Have Community volunteers such as dog walkers to patrol neighbourhoods similar to Neighbourhood Watch

· Provide designated liaison officers with designated easy public access for advice

· Reduce arson in schools

Management response

Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue Service works closely with all directorates in the Oxfordshire County Council and provides advice through Risk Management Groups in respect to any risk of arson that may exist and identifies options to reduce that risk. The question of sprinklers in schools is currently under review by Oxfordshire County Council’s Scrutiny Committee and a way forward will be determined in this respect during the course of the year.

As with most buildings, schools are designed and built to a standard.  The standard for schools is contained in Building Regulations Approved Document B/BB100 which provides the requirement for fire detection.  All new schools are built to this standard. 

Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue Service recognise the benefits of providing designated liaison officers covering specialist areas such as arson advice/reduction.  The specialist team in this area are called Incident Support Officers and work out of Rewley Road Fire Station and are available 7 days a week.  In addition, all our uniformed managers are trained in arson reduction and will be able to provide general advice.

FBU Response

The FBU welcome this initiative but would expect that any funding required would be provided in addition to normal funding.

Project 2

Heritage protection – this project will look to analyse and prevent fires to heritage sites across the county.

Summary of responses

The average results for this project were 7.22 out of 10 in order of importance.

The Citizens Panel responses indicated that 70% of the public who completed the questionnaire considered that we are looking at the right things to help safe guard heritage sites in Oxfordshire from the risk of fire.  3% thought we were not and 28% did not know or provided no answer.

Some of the comments made are outlined below:

· 3% considered this should be the responsibility of the owners

· 2% stated we should educate them with fire safety advice

· 1% stated that we should not waste taxpayers’ money as these plans should already be in place

Of the 15 on-line responses, 12 were supportive and 4, including the freepost response, were not supportive of this project.

There were many mixed responses to this project and the comments both positive and negative are outlined below:

· Support for the heritage protection which supports the inclusion of listed properties within parish boundaries with advice for owners, such as the churches, the abbey and private residences

· Why are heritage sites and businesses not doing this already?

· Are you working with the National Trust for heritage protection?

· Blenheim and the colleges have a public responsibility to ensure fire prevention strategies are in place themselves.  Project work would be better aimed at small, privately owned properties.  We have seen a row of beautiful cottages of historic value destroyed by fire

· Fire risks in hot dry weather in the countryside - the public awareness of risk needs raising

· Encourage in-built liquid oxygen reducers like CO2 which will automatically switch on to delay the effects of the fire.  This should be partially funded by the owners

· Establish a multi-agency group to plan for response to attacks on iconic targets is vital, as such generic targets have been identified in local and national community risk registers

· The owners of these heritage sites are, in the main, massively wealthy and should not be draining the public purse for advice and resource related to fire prevention

· They should receive the same level of fire prevention advice as any other resident or business of Oxfordshire

· Get the universities and stately homes to pay for heritage protection

· Thatched cottages are part of our heritage and a high fire risk with a high risk of fire spread

· Should you not consider private dwellings of National Heritage ie. buildings like Wardington Manor and not just the large well known establishments?

· Develop a multi-agency working group.  The other proposals are good but this seems like another group which I think we could do without.  If occupiers want advice and help, let’s liaise with them direct rather than talking about it with partners

FBU Response

This project will be of great benefit within Oxfordshire.  Its wealth of historical buildings and irreplaceable contents require the extra protection that should be the resultant outcome.

Management response 

Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue Service recognise the imperative to protect the county’s heritage so future generations can enjoy the many beautiful buildings and treasures that we have in Oxfordshire. 

Indeed the Integrated Risk Management Plan recognises risk to life, property, environment, economy and heritage with an explicit requirement on Fire Authorities to ensure that these five areas are at the forefront of their plans with a view to providing a ‘balance’ between intervention (attending incidents,) prevention (stopping fires from starting) and protection (providing passive and active building/engineering solutions) minimising the risks.

The importance of heritage protection is also being driven nationally by DCLG who are currently establishing a national work stream looking at heritage protection in partnership with the National Trust and other interested bodies.

Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue Service already works closely with the universities and other well known landmark buildings.  However, the Service recognises there are many other historic iconic buildings in the county that may need to be assessed and advice provided to owners/occupiers where necessary.

The information collected will also allow operational planning to be improved, providing crews with the knowledge and skills to deal safely and effectively with any incident.  This will form part of a balanced response to risk in the county, along with the many other ‘risk reduction’ activities currently carried out.

Project 3

Fire Investigation ‘A Thames Valley Approach’ 

This project would look at how fire investigation teams across the Thames Valley region (Buckinghamshire and Berkshire, and Thames Valley Police) can work together more effectively.

Summary of responses

The average results for this project were 7.18 out of 10 in order of importance.

All 15 online responses and the Freepost response were positive about this project and the comments are outlined below:

· This makes sense to work together as the problems are the same in any county irrespective of borders; this is better use of taxpayer’s money

· Retain local knowledge and do not be tempted to merge the three into one

· Local knowledge is invaluable without a price

· Liaison with community groups eg. Age Concern and mental health groups, to identify causes of fires in particular social groups

· Why are you not doing this already?

FBU Response

The FBU welcome this initiative but would expect that any funding required would be provided in addition to normal funding.

Management response

Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue Service is committed to providing the best possible service to the communities with value for money being at the forefront of our approach.  The Service recognises the advantages of working with others, particularly in ‘specialist areas’ like Fire Investigation and the synergy that can be achieved to the benefit of the community, the Fire & Rescue Service in freeing up resources which can be redirected to underpin other pressures, and not least the personnel through improved knowledge/practices.

Project 4

Improved environmental protection 

This project will review, in partnership with the Environment Agency, the current environmental protection equipment and response provided by Oxfordshire Fire & Service to emergency incidents, with a view to reducing the impact on the environment of hazardous substances, including water run-off from fires and other incidents. 

Summary of responses

The average results for this project were 7.90 out of 10 in order of importance.

13 of the 15 online responses and the freepost response considered this project to be positive and the comments are outlined below:

· The continued bulk fuel and chemical transfer load on the A34 and other over laden roads in the county could be a major contributory factor to environmental pollution following road traffic accidents involving these vehicles

· Tax or fine polluters more heavily

· We should review the clean up process and rubble/site clearance issues after any terrorist attack

· Consider stowage on the Environmental Protection Unit.  The equipment used the most is the hardest to get at.  Look at the informative and Stop messages to find the information and re-stow equipment around this need

FBU Response

The FBU welcome this initiative but would expect that any funding required would be provided in addition to normal funding.

Management response

Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue Service acknowledges the comments above and will include a review of the stowage of the Environmental Protection Unit (EPU) in this project.  In addition, part of this review will look at worst case planning scenarios in the county and will focus on the transport of hazardous substances on our highways amongst other risks. 

Project 5

Review of the Community Fire Safety function
This project will look at how the delivery of Community Fire Safety could be improved throughout the county by reviewing the Community Fire Safety activity to establish the effectiveness of current activities.

Summary of responses

The average results for this project were 7.29 out of 10 in order of importance.

The Citizens panel responses indicated that 77% of the public who completed the questionnaire considered that we are looking at the right things to improve Community Fire Safety for the general public in Oxfordshire to reduce the risk of fire. 3% thought we were not and 21% did not know or provided no answer.

All 15 on-line responses and the freepost response were positive about this project and the comments are listed below:

· Express support is given for Community Fire Safety projects

· You should publicise what you do better and in more detail in the newspapers and TV/radio to inform the public

· Preventing fires and road accidents has to be better than dealing with them in the first place.  You need to sell what you have done and publicise the results

· Make the public more aware of the provision of free smoke alarms by the Fire Service to households without one

· Offer free electric blanket testing again to be held at local village halls

· Films are good but give schoolchildren demonstrations of what a real fire is like by using caravans, cars etc., something they can relate to and feel and smell the fire

· Use dummies to show the dangers and how you put your lives at risk and that it can go wrong

· A further extension of the first responder first aid project and more joint use of property with other emergency services

· Working with older people and ethnic minorities is invaluable

· There is no mention of the work by the Fire Setter Intervention Team or the Arson Reduction project

· Fire safety checks and advice for the elderly

· Smoke alarms should be fitted in all homes and should be installed as standard

· Continue to review all partnerships

FBU Response

The FBU welcome this option but feel that the review should contain an audit of work completed by the greatly enhanced team, matched against incidents responded to.

Management response

Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue Service acknowledge the comments made above, of which several are already being actioned by the Community Safety Team, such as Fire Safety Checks and advice for the elderly, reviewing partnerships, increased media exposure promoting Community Fire Safety services including free smoke detectors. 

The comment on ‘electric blanket testing’ will be considered as we are committed to reaching those groups that are at risk, removing as many barriers as possible such as remote locations etc.  OF&RS employs three dedicated School Liaison Officers to educate Key Stages 1, 2 and 3 about the dangers of fire and are expert in conveying the dangers without simulation which would be both dangerous for pupils and the environment.  The comment regarding ‘First Responders’ falls outside the scope of this review. 

Project 6

Fire Cover Review for Faringdon and Wantage

The scope of the project is outlined below:

· Review the current fire cover arrangements utilising the Fire Service Emergency Cover (FSEC) model software for the Vale of the White Horse – particularly in the Faringdon and Wantage areas. This will enable the development of a medium to long term strategy for the deployment of resources to reduce the identified risks to the community of Oxfordshire
Summary of meetings and responses

Citizen’s Panel

The average results for this project were 7.87 out of 10 in order of importance.   

On-line responses

All 15 on-line responses and the freepost response indicated this as a positive project and the comments are outlined below:

· There is not sufficient information within the document to comment.  I suspect that this is best answered by local representatives

· You should move fire engines and fire-fighters where you need them to best protect the public

· The Fire Brigade is essential when we need them and we do not think about it until an emergency happens.  What you do with engines and people should be decided by you as you know what you need and where they should be

· What plans are in place to provide cover for the areas of the county where the expansion of homes is planned, ie. Didcot?

· Parking on the road in Marines Drive (Faringdon) would make it very difficult for a fire engine or any other large vehicle to get to the top of the road should that be necessary.  This probably applies to other residential streets as well

· There has been a lot of discussion about smaller appliances in the county in previous IRMP documents.  There is no mention of this here. Has the idea been dropped?

In addition there were two letters from the Faringdon Chamber of Commerce and a local resident raising the following concerns:

· Faringdon offers the best location for the A420 and accidents which occur on it

· Faringdon has a number of elderly timber framed buildings and this would require two fire appliances to prevent a serious spread of fire

· Faringdon is about to build a substantial new housing estate and a significant industrial park

· Shrivenham is to be closed which will place an extra workload on Faringdon, not Wantage

· The removal of the second appliance from Faringdon will have a serious effect on the Service’s ability to react in the case of an emergency and this in turn will lead to an unacceptable loss of property and possibly life

· Support for the second appliance at Faringdon is pledged and it seems that OCC and the Fire & Rescue Service have already made up their minds

· The options are to recruit extra fire-fighters to back up the Wholetime service

· OCC have always treated Faringdon as second rate and the closure of RMCS Shrivenham is pure suicide as the dangers from nuclear, chemical and possibly biological and that the two appliances from Faringdon would be the first to attend

· There are proposals for 400 houses on Park Road increasing the population of the town by 17% which is another 1000 or so people to recruit from

· The recruitment campaign in Faringdon is very low impact and this may have something to do with the recruitment officer living in Wantage

· RMCS has doubled in size over the years and dealing with modern weapons must bring with it modern accidents which the Fire Service will be at the forefront

· The increase in traffic on the A420 and the problems that brings.  Fortunately Faringdon retained are the best at road traffic accidents.

Vale of the white Horse District Council/County Council Bi-Lateral meeting on the 15 Jan 2007

The Deputy Chief Fire Officer attended the Vale of the White Horse District Council/County Council Bi-Lateral meeting on 15 Jan 2007 at County Hall, Oxford, and presented the review of Fire Cover for the Faringdon area under agenda item 3. A broad overview of the issues was given, together with a broader perspective on how this fitted in with the overall Oxfordshire Fire Cover Review. 

The feedback was that there were clear concerns that the potential re-siting of the second fire appliance from Faringdon would be seen by the local community as a loss, particularly as this coincided with the closure of the MoD Fire Station at Shrivenham.

It was, however, noted that the Wantage population was far larger than Faringdon so the rationale behind any potential re-siting was understood as logical.

The Councillors reminded Officers that there was a proposed increase in the housing stocks in Faringdon.

The Officers confirmed that the difficulties were not confined to Faringdon and that a number of reviews were underway to seek a sustainable solution.  Emphasis was made that the IRMP project was a proposal and that full consultation with the District/Parish Councils would be made by local Officers.

Public Open forum meeting 22 January 2007

An open forum evening meeting for Faringdon Town Council members/members of the public was held at Faringdon Fire Station on 22 January to discuss the initial review of fire appliance availability in the town in accordance with project 6.  This public meeting was attended by approximately 100 people and the questions raised and answers are outlined below:

Q1 – Does Faringdon have sufficient appliances to cover the town?

Management Response - The Fire Cover Review undertaken by the brigade identified that the existing appliances and locations are adequate to meet the brigade’s response standards but need appliances to be available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.  The Brigade is reviewing options to provide emergency cover for Faringdon that will satisfy the current response standards.

Q2 – Why does Faringdon have to lose the appliance to Wantage?  Faringdon has already lost the police and ambulance to Wantage and now we are faced with the potential of losing one fire appliance.

Management Response - The Fire Authority have a responsibility to provide adequate fire cover for Oxfordshire and this needs to be cost effective.  If 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, availability from the second appliance at Faringdon can be maintained cost effectively, there will not be a necessity to consider other options.

Q3 – The A420 is a notorious road for accidents.  Surely that increases Faringdon as a priority?

Management Response - as indicated, the second appliance was unavailable for 43% of the time in 2005 and 38% in 2006.  The Brigade requires appliances available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, to achieve satisfactory response standards.

Q4 – Faringdon is a growing town and with Shrivenham closing down surely that makes the case for keeping the second appliance?

Management Response - the fire cover provided by the Military College at Shrivenham was always an extra provision and its removal does not alter the attendance that Oxfordshire Fire & Rescue makes.  OFRS have a formal arrangement with Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service and they will attend as the second appliance if the second appliance from Faringdon is not available.

Q5 – How many people would OF&RS need to recruit to make Faringdon fully available?

Management Response - we currently have 22 personnel that all provide part cover.  We currently require personnel that can provide cover during the week days and at weekends.  We are carrying out a full review of the cover currently provided and we have 2 people going through the application process.

Faringdon Chamber of Commerce meeting 7 February 2007

Local Officers attended the Faringdon Chamber of Commerce meeting on 7 February 2007 where 10 members of the local business community were present.

The questions raised are outlined below:

Q1 - Is the non–availability of appliances due to people or equipment not working?

Management Response - nearly all of the non–availability is due to a shortage of personnel.  If, for any reason, an appliance is defective, it is replaced as soon as possible, usually just the travel time for a mechanic or spare appliance from our workshops in Kidlington.

Q2 - In a league table, where does Faringdon feature in terms of non-availability?

Management Response – Faringdon is currently in first place.

Q3 - Are you taking on people who work in Faringdon during the day but live elsewhere?

Management Response - yes we do, but this is limited by the catchment area and there is a requirement to attend training once a week on a Wednesday evening at Faringdon Fire Station.

Q4 - What are the age requirements?

Management Response – there is a minimum age of 18, but no maximum or upper age limit.  It is all about an individual’s physical fitness and the ability to pass the entrance tests.  Under the Disability Discrimination Act, all interested people are considered.

Q5 - Why is Faringdon top of the list in terms of non-availability?

Management Response - the problem with recruitment and retention is due to societal change, changes of employment, people moving away from the area etc. 

Many businesses do not have the capacity to allow their personnel to be released.

Also a factor is that people are now commuting to work outside of the area they live in.

FBU Response

The FBU acknowledge and support the need for constant availability of sufficient crewing levels for ALL fire appliances and other supporting vehicles within Oxfordshire.

Adequate Fire cover provision requires not only the correct base locations, but also the correct weight of response (personnel, equipment and appliances), at each of those locations.

It has been acknowledged that ‘our fire stations are, largely speaking, in the correct geographical position to respond to the anticipated operational activity’ (report to Scrutiny Committee, December 2006).  Nowhere within that report is the desire or stated need to re-position any fire cover provision in the Faringdon or Wantage areas.

The Fire Station at Faringdon, with its two appliances, covers a wide range of risks, including RMCS Shrivenham (which has recently removed its own fire cover provision) and the response to road traffic collisions (RTCs) on the notorious A420. This road has historically suffered many serious RTCs, which require the attendance of brigade resources at the earliest possible opportunity to render assistance to those persons who may be trapped.

The FBU believe that the need for this option is driven by the current non-availability of personnel at certain times during the week to crew the appliances.

We are yet to be convinced that ALL avenues to resolve this shortage of personnel availability have been explored, and oppose the re-location of ANY resources due to non availability of personnel unless ALL POSSIBLE avenues have been explored. 

General Comments on Other Responses
In total, there were 18 responses to the IRMP consultation process which was a disappointingly low number of responses considering the wide ranging consultation avenues that were made available.  The respondents primarily used the on-line response facility.
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